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HATFIELDôS NEW MAYOR 
 

At the annual Town Council meeting held on 13 May 2013 
Councillor James Hart was elected as Town Mayor for the 
year 2013/14. The photograph shows the former Mayor 
Councillor Terry Gibbs handing over the chain of office to 
Councillor Hart.  
 

"I'm honoured to be given this privilege and hope to serve 
the community to the same high standard as previous 
Mayors have done"  

JAMIE McDONNELL ðHATFIELDôS VERY OWN WORLD BOXING CHAMPION 
 

Jamie McDonnell and his twin brother Gavin were born in Dunscroft in 1986. His father was a Power Station 
worker who later became a self-employed businessman.  
 

Jamie attended Sheep Dip Lane Primary School then Hatfield High School (now Ash Hill Academy). Upon 
leaving school he trained to be a plasterer with a local builder, a trade he followed for 10 years. 
 

Along with Gavin, Jamie became interested in sport, in particular boxing. They joined the Pete Bell boxing 
stable, training in the garage buildings at the rear of the Ingram Arms. Jamie had his first fight at the age of 
15. He then moved to Lindholme and Mexborough before finally returning to Lindholme.  
 

Jamie remained an amateur boxer until he was nearly 18 when he turned professional with John Rushton and 
Dennis Hobson. Under coach Steffy Bull and Dave Hully he won 31 of his 40 amateur contests. He won 
Schoolboy Titles. He was chosen to represent England approximately 20 times. He represented England in the 
Junior Olympics in America winning a Bronze Medal. He was a multi -national gold medallist twice and he 
won two Junior ABA titles.  
 

At the time Jamie started boxing professionally, he soon realised that winning Trophies and Titles were far 
more important than the money and soon became: the 
English Bantamweight Champion, British Bantamweight 
Champion, Commonwealth Bantamweight Champion and 
European Bantamweight Champion 
 

Finally, on Saturday 11 May 2013 at the Doncaster Keepmoat 
Stadium Jamie McDonnell defeated Julio Ceja, the unbeaten 
Mexican World Champion who has boasted a formidable 
record of 24 wins with 22 of them from knockouts. Jamie took 
the World Championship Belt on a unanimous points 
decision. 
 

This is the first time that Doncaster has had a World Boxing 
Champion. Congratulations Jamie and team for your effort, 
your hard work, sweat and tears from Hatfield Town Council, 
all the Councillors and residents of your town. You have done 
us proud! 
 

We wish you all the very best for your future and hope that 
your ambition to unify all four of the World Championship 
Belts is soon achieved. 

 



HATFIELD TOWN COUNCIL ðANNUAL TOWNS MEETING 22 APRIL 2013  
 
Mayor Terry Gibbsô report on the Town Councilôs activities for year ending 31 March 2013 
 

I am happy to report on a number of activities undertaken by the Town Council during my term of office.  
 

Recreation  
 

During the last year new play equipment has been provided on Jubilee Park, Hatfield, Station Road 
Recreation Ground and York Road Recreation Ground in Dunscroft. 
 

There is a continuing problem with horses, vandalism, fly tipping and dog fouling on all recreation 
grounds but the Town Council, together with Doncaster MBC, are working hard to try to improve the 
situation.  Vandalism has been high and the Town Council have spent a great deal of money on trying to 
maintain play equipment.  Of particular disappointment to the Town Council was the fact that trees, 
donated by the Woodland Trust to celebrate the Queenôs Jubilee and planted along the Dunscroft Miners 
Welfare perimeter, were uprooted and stolen by callous, thoughtless individuals within a few days of 
planting.  
 

Security of Station Road Recreation Ground has been a huge problem throughout the year with numerous 
complaints from residents regarding horses being left on the field, some tethered, some loose.  The Town 
Council has increased security by providing new fencing, gates etc. and is continuing to try to prevent 
access by horses.  
 

Jubilee Park continues to be used by the football teams.  The Skate Park remains popular and the Town 
Council are seeking funding to improve the cyclo-cross track.    
 

The Abbey Field Allotments are being enjoyed by many local residents.   
 

Community Issues  
 

Community Development Worker ï Anne continues her good work and has helped several local 
organisations to obtain funding for their particular projects.   
 

Parish Plans ï The Hatfield Woodhouse/Lindholme Parish Plan is gathering momentum and it is hoped it 
will join Dunsville and Hatfield some time in 2013.  It is hoped that a Plan will be started in Dunscroft 
shortly.  
 

Grants totalling nearly £13,000 were approved and distributed to various organisations in the area.  Many 
functions were attended where grants from the Town Council were presented. 
 

Hatfield Band continues to be sponsored by the Town Council.   
 

Precept  
 

The 2012/13 precept was set at £168,800.  This equates to a modest increase on the previous year which is 
equivalent to £1.53 per year increase for a Band A council tax payer and 2.05p per year for Band D council 
tax payers. 
 

Other News  
 

In June 2012 residents were able to briefly take part in the Olympics when the Olympic Torch passed 
through Hatfield and Dunsville on its journey round Britain.  Many residents lined the route to see the 
torch go by. 
 

ñSpider Alleyò ï the Town Council reinstated their interest in keeping the footpath open in February 2013.  
 

In February, the Town Council, as a result of by-elections in Dunscroft and Hatfield, welcomed three new 
Members ï Councillors Paul Siddons, Nigel Bennett and Mrs J Credland.  A further resignation has been 
received recently and therefore a further vacancy has arisen.  After representations from many members of 
the public, the Town Council has decided that in the future, polling cards will be issued for all elections.  
 

In October 2012, thieves broke into the Sports Pavilion on Jubilee Park and stole the water tank and all the 
copper piping, causing a huge amount of damage.  On-going steps are being taken by the Town Council to 
improve security.  
 

The Town Council once again agreed to the Council Offices being used as a Polling Station for the May 
2012 borough elections. 
 

Unfortunately Hatfield Cemetery suffered from vandalism in August when a number of memorials and  
 

  

 



 
  

HATFIELD TOWN COUNCIL  
SUMMARY OF ACCOUNTS  

YEAR ENDED 31 MARCH 2013  
(Subject to Audit)  

 

Income             £  
 

Precept       168,800 
Hatfield Cemetery (Burial Fees)         29,019 
Sports Pavilion (Lettings)                   594 
Other Income            2,725 
                   201,138  
 

Expenditure            £  
 

Council Offices/Admin Expenses (including salaries)  105,104 
Hatfield Cemetery/Cemetery Houseðrunning costs    32,714 
Recreation Grounds/Sports Pavilionðrunning costs   44,986 
FencingðStation Road Recreation Ground       8,430 
Vehicles and Equipment         5,877 
Grants          12,380 
Election Expenses         12,277 
Other             3,415
                                                                                        225,183

flower vases were damaged.  The Police were informed and it is believed that the perpetrators are known.  
Letters were sent to all the grave owners affected.  Enquiries were made to ascertain whether the Chapel 
in the cemetery could be used for marriages/blessings to make better use of the building but unfortunate-
ly, a licence could not be obtained. 
 

Complaints regarding heavy goods vehicles have been a constant theme this year, exacerbated by the 
landslip at Hatfield Colliery and the Town Council are in talks with various agencies, including the colliery 
owners, to see what can be done to rectify the situation. 

ANOTHER BY -ELECTION IN THE DUNSCROFT WARD  
 

Following the resignation of Councillor Jeff Bloor, a further by -
election will take place in the Dunscroft ward on Thursday 27 
June 2013 .  The names of the candidates are as follows:  
 

Margaret CurranðIndependent  
Val MoateðIndependent, working for the community  
Tina OôHalloranðUKIP 
 

Polling cards will be issued. Details of where to vote will be shown on 
the card.  

CAPITAL SPEND ON 
RECREATION ACTIVITIES 
IN THE TOWN COUNCIL 

AREA  
 

At the Annual Towns Meeting held 
at Ash Hill Academy on Monday 
22 April 2013, the question was 
raised about how much ócapitalô 
had been spent on recreational 
activities in each of the wards.  
 

In the last 10 years or so, a total of 

£460,000 (at cost price) 

has been spent either by means of 
external funding, Section 106 
Funding or by the Town Council.  
 

This can be broken down as 
follows:  
 

Dunscroft   £258,000  
 

Hatfield   £180,000  
 

Hatfield Woodhouse  £22,000  
 

Dunsville nil (Quarry Park owned 
and managed by Doncaster MBC)  
 

A more detailed analysis of this is 
available on request or on the 
Town Councilôs website at 
w w w . h a t f i e l d t o w n c o u n c i l -
southyorkshire.com. For more 
information please contact Duncan 
Wright on 01302 840347.  

DUNSVILLE COMMUNITY CENTRE  
 

Dunsivlle Community Centre would like to invite you to our Annual General Meeting  on Tuesday 2  

July at 8:00 pm . If you have passed our centre and wondered what it was like, this is your opportunity to 
pop in, share a cup of tea and a biscuit with us and have a look.  
 

The centre is run by a small group of local residents on behalf of our 
community. So if you have 30-45 minutes to spare on the first Tuesday 
of every month at 7:00 pm why not come and join us? We  are we 
looking for other like -minded people to help our Centre flourish.  
 

If you would like to join our merry band of volunteers and require more 
information or have any questions about us, please contact Patsy on: 
01302 890081 or email:  patsyannep@hotmail.co.uk   
 

For more information regarding any events or hire of hall contact: 
01302 882602  

mailto:patsyannep@hotmail.co.uk


SOUTH YORKSHIRE POLICE SPECIALS RECRUITMENT  
 

South Yorkshire Police is currently recruiting members of the Special Constabulary and is looking to 
increase its numbers from around 320 Special Constables to 650 by 2015. 
 

This is a sizeable increase in the number of Special Constabularies and they would like to see recruits from 
a wide variety of ages and backgrounds across the community to ensure the Special Constabulary is 
representative of the communities we serve.  
 

They are holding a number of awareness session across South Yorkshire, the dates for which can be found 
on the SY Police website along with other useful information.  
 

If you are interested in joining the Special Constabulary or you know someone else who may be, please 
direct them to our website at www.southyorkshire.police.uk where full details on the Special Constabulary 
and presentation evenings can be found.  

                             DN7 FESTIVAL  
 

The DN7 Festival is a week-long event beginning on Monday 24 
June 2013 and ending with a spectacular outdoor event in the Ash 
Hill Academy grounds on Saturday 29 June 2013 .  
 

On the Saturday a varied programme of entertainment has been 
assembled which includes performances from: John Parr (local based 
Rock Star, famous for his Number 1 hits ñNaughty, Naughtyò and ñSt 
Elmoôs Fireò); Jackôs House (Young local band); Dave Formula and 
the Finks (Doncaster band); Doncaster Youth Swing Orchestra; Love 
Society (Fantastic South African Rock Music); Hope and Social 
(Regarded as one of the best live bands in the area) and Trax FM will 
be presenting the outdoor staged events. In addition there will be craft 
stalls, food outlets and a funfair supplied by Tubyôs.  

 

In the weeks leading up to the festival, a series of workshops will take place in the primary schools and in 
the Academy, culminating in performances at Saturdayôs main event. Other events are scheduled to take 
place during the week in various parts of the community and will be advertised in the near future.  
 

Ticket prices are £5 per person or a Family Ticket at £12.50 (2 adults and 2 children) and will be on 
sale at the Academy and outlets throughout the area including: in Hatfield ï Number Thirteen, Coffee at 
Number 4, Charlottes Florists. In Stainforth ï The  Library. In Dunscroft ï East Doncaster Development 
Trust. In Dunsville ï The Post Office. In Edenthorpe ï Flowers with a Difference. 
 

For further information ring: 01302 840961 or email: info@ashhillacademy.org .uk or Celeste at: 
cullc@ ashhillacademy.org.uk  

SPECIAL ARCHITECTURAL AND HISTORIC BUILDINGS IN HATFIELD  
 

Are you aware that there are 31 listed buildings in Hatfield? Probably the most renowned is the Church of 
St Lawrence on Station Road which is a Grade I Listed Building (watch out for more information in the 
next Herald). The other Grade I Listed Building is Hatfield Manor House on Manor Road.   Grade I Listed 
Buildings are of exceptional national architectural or historic importance.   
 

The 29 Grade II Listed Buildings are: the Gates to Churchyard on Church Walk;  Charity School on Cuckoo 
Lane (see page 7); Old Chapel, 26 High Street; Pyenest, 54 High Street; Stable Block (now garage) at the 
Mews, High Street; Hawthorne House, 6 Manor Road; the Grange, 8 Manor Road; 13/15 Manor Road; 
Milepost 30m N of Hatfield Manor House; Thackray House, 42 Manor Road; Stable Block and Coach 
House at Thackray House; Barn at Hatfield House Farmhouse, Manor Road; Coachouse SW of Hatfield 
House Farmhouse; 31 Manor Road; Leylands, Manor Road; Bow House, Manor Road; Tower Mill at 
Tower House, Mosscroft Lane; Ash Hill Lodge; Farmhouse at Stone Hill Farm; Cartshed and Dovecote E 
of Stone Hill Farmhouse; Elmtree House; Barn rear of Elmtree House; Milepost 100m N of Huggin Carr 
Road; Milepost E of Gatewood End Farm; Glen Cottage, Bawtry Road; Farmbuildings at Hepworth Yard; 
Bawtry Road Farmhouse; Mortuary Chapel at Hatfield Cemetery; Broom Lodge, Crookesbroom Lane; 
Milepost 30m NE of Mile End Avenue; Wyndthorpe Hall; Milepost 40m E of entrance to Wyndthorpe 
Hall; Tower Mill, Lings Windmill and 11/13 Station Road;  
 

Grade II Listed Buildings are of particular national importance and special interest and make up 94% of 
all Listed Buildings.  

mailto:info@ashhillacademy.org


  

Dunscroft OAP & Community Centre are putting on a  
 

Nearly New Sale and Fashion Show  
(NOT a Jumble Sale)   

 

Come and join us for a Fun Community Night Out  
 

6.00 pm on Wednesday 17 July 2013  
 

Join us for tea and biscuits, maybe be tempted to buy a  
healthier burger or hotdog  

 
Try your luck on the Tombola and Raffle  

 

If you want a great bargain, why not kit yourself out at our Fashion 
Event for a fraction of the cost.ï all ages and all sizes, male and female  

 

If you are a size 10 to 22, why not volunteer to be a model for the  
evening. 

 

ALL proceeds going to the upkeep of your Community  
Centre  

BOYS AND GIRLS  
 

From 7 upwards  
 

Do you fancy trying something NEW?  

Why not come and join the newly formed Rugby League team  
in Lindholme, make new friends, have FUN and get fit all at the same time  

 

Saturday mornings from 10:30  to 11:15 am  
 

At the Spirit of Freedom Gym, Lindholme, Mills Drive DN7 6EE  
 

 

For  more details ring Jamie Moore on  
07921 904586 (Coach) or Martin Rowlands  

on 07717 502480  
 

This project was funded by a grant from Coalfields Regeneration 
Trust 

HATFIELD TOWN COUNCIL GRANTS  
 

Are you a not for profit organisation (not individuals) offering activities/
services to your community?  

 

If your organisation would like to apply for a grant, please ring 01302 840347 for a grant 
application form or visit our website at www.hatfieldtowncouncil -southyorkshire.com  

 

Between 1 April 2012 and 31 March 2013, the Town Council granted £12,380 to 16 local groups to 
support a wide variety of activities for all ages, from replacing worn out equipment, transport 
costs, insurance and software, volunteer expenses, running costs, affiliation costs and more.  

 

Please note: where applicable copies of paid invoices will be required to validate your expenditure 
 

Apply no later than 23 September 2013. Only one application per year per group.  



DUNSCROFT YOUTH PROJECT  
 

Consultation with over 400 local children and young people aged 
between 8 and 16 years confirmed the need for a youth club in Dunscroft. 
The former Warrenne Youth Project will now have a new identity as it 
was not possible to take on the Warrenne building due to itôs condition 
and the cost to purchase and renovate it.  
 

This is where we would like YOU to get involved by coming up with ideas 
for a brand new name plus activities for the youth club. Email us at 
dunscroftyouth@outlook.com  and we promise to take note of your 
ideas and suggestions.   

 

We also need local people aged 18 and above to take an active role on the management committee. So if 
you can spare one hour a month to get this project up and running, please get in touch. We canôt do it 
without you!  

LANDSLIP ðUPDATE  
 

The Town Council has received numerous complaints from 
local residents about the number of heavy lorries passing 
through Hatfield and Dunscroft, both day and night, as a 
result of the landslip onto the railway line. On 17 April 2013, 
Town Council members met with representatives from 
Hargreaves, who manage Hatfield Colliery and were advised 
that the number of journeys by óHargreavesô lorries would 
decrease over the next two weeks because they would no 
longer be transporting stone into the colliery.  
 

Members were also advised that one train per day would be 
running from the Colliery, which should further reduce the 
lorry movement. The greatest problem, however, is the 
number of lorries contracted by Drax to transport coal to the 
Power Station. Hargreaves are unable to control these 
movements.  
 

The Town Council contacted Drax requesting a meeting and 
were eventually informed that the Hargreaves representative 
would act on their behalf. Since this time, the Town Council 
has been advised that a meeting is to be held between 
Doncaster Council and Hargreaves and the Town Council is 
hoping to be represented at that meeting.  
 

We are also advised that a letter explaining the current 
position is to be distributed to approximately 5500 dwellings, 
affected by the traffic problems. 

ABBEY FIELD ALLOTMENTS ASSOCIATION   
 

The Abbey Field Allotments opened in 2012 with 24 plots which were soon all taken with a waiting list 
developing.  Following the signing of an agreement with 
the Town Council, the allotment association became a 
self-governing, financially independent body that has 
developed with no external funding apart from a grant 
from the Town Council.  
 

The first season was a very wet one but with good soil the 
crops flourished, so a good yield was had by all. There is a 
real community spirit amongst the allotment holders 
who have created a child friendly site with  members 
sharing growing  hints and tips with each other.  
 

A friend of one of the allotment holders has the skills and 
equipment to sink a bore hole on the site which he has 
offered to do free of charge. This will give the whole site access to fresh water at all times. Planning 
permission was not required for this work to be carried out.  
 

HATFIELD WOODHOUSE 
VILLAGE PLAN  

 

The village plan has been progressing well 
since October 2012.  Watch out for the 
flyer which will be going out to every 
household in Hatfield Woodhouse in the 
near future. 
 

This will be followed by a questionnaire 
requesting completion by all members of 
your household. The resulting 
information will be analysed in a detailed 
booklet that will evidence the views of the 
community at large and act as a guideline 
for Doncaster MBC in its future planning 
deliberations.  
 

If you are interested in being involved in 
the development of your Village Plan 
please come along to the meetings at the 
Hatfield Woodhouse Village Hall on the 
third Monday of every month at 
7.00 pm . The future of the village can be 
influenced greatly by the wishes of the 
residents, so please get involved in any 
way you can ï your views really do 
count!  

 

Picture to follow 



 PARISH HISTORY ðTRAVIS SCHOOL FROM 1682 TO PRESENT DAY  
 

The building now occupied by 
Hatfield Town Council was the 
original Travis School and is a Grade 
II Listed Building.  
 

The old school building was erected in 
1682 as a Free Grammar School, 
mainly by the efforts of John  Hatfield 
senior. 
 

At the beginning of the nineteenth 
century, the school was taken over by 
the Travis Trust as it was beginning to 
decline as a Grammar School. 
 

The Travis Trust was formed in 1710 
when Henry Travis, a London 
attorney, left 400 acres of land in 
Yorkshire in his will. All the income 
from the land had to be used for the 

schooling of poor children in the parishes of Hatfield, Thorne and Wroot.    
 

For the first 100 years or so, the Travis teachers used their own cottages to teach poor children.  In 1827, 
the Rev Thomas Fox, Vicar of Hatfield from 1801 to 1848 was appointed headmaster of the Grammar 
School.  He was also Treasurer of the Travis Trust and was appointed the teacher for Hatfield by the Trust 
in the same year.  He combined both teaching posts and the Grammar School effectively became the 
Travis School.   
 

The Rev Fox incorporated the school into the Church National School system. There is however, no record 
of him actually teaching at the school but it is believed he paid other teachers a smaller salary to do the 
work. The original building was rectangular with the front (or east wing) being added in 1895 making an 
additional classroom.  This was mainly through the efforts of the Rev G P Haydon who in 1880 arranged 
for new toilets, cloakroom and a porch to be built and 60 yards of wall to be erected.   
 

Thomas Cooper senior, a tailor and 
village postmaster in Hatfield and a 
Unitarian was opposed to Haydon so 
he threatened to pull down the wall, 
claiming it was encroaching on the 
path. He sent a gang of men to 
int imidate the builders.  Two 
prefabricated buildings, known as 
West Riding classrooms, were 
delivered in 1958 because of the acute 
overcrowding at that time.   These were 
converted into the Nursery Unit in 
1984. Travis Church of England Infant 
and Nursery School as we now know it 
was officially opened in 1968. 
 

Gordon Harper, a well know local 
figure reminisces: ñWhen I started school aged five in 1948, Class One (reception) was a brick building 
on the site where the car park now is behind the Ingram Arms. In an afternoon we all had to have a 
ópower napô on little beds in the play area. We then went up to the Travis School that is now the Council 
Offices which was a mixed school for boys and girls aged six to eleven. The Headmistress Mrs Warrener 
and teachers such as Miss Meggitt and Mr Piper instilled discipline into us at all times. The focus of 
education was the three óRôs, Reading, Writing and Arithmetic's. I remember in 1952 Mrs Warrener 
marching into the classroom saying ñsit up boys and girlsò and we did, like ram rods, to inform us that 
King George VI had died.  Mr Piperôs office was where the Town Clerk now has his office. I can 
remember when they put toilets into the school, a real luxury for us in those days. I will never forget 
Miss Florrie Harland, the dinner lady. She was always there awaiting the arrival of our dinners in a 
large steel bin which we would help lift into the dining room. She would always dish out extras to us 
when she could as we were hungry growing kidsò.  




